

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Chinese Military Influence in Mali

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Christopher Betts^c



May 2024

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G2

OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- Cooperation in Military
 Intelligence and Communications

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as *Increasing*, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decision-making and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive.

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS

China's current M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Low. Some of the most important instruments for China's influence in Mali include:



Soft Power Activities (D3). Military/diplomatic soft power activities are integral to the relationship between the two countries and have largely taken place under the UN Multidimensional Integrated Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA). Under the umbrella of the MINUSMA, China has been able to expand its influence through local infrastructure projects.



Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2). Chinese multilateral engagements have been dominated by MINUSMA, which included only the second deployment of People's Liberation Army (PLA) combat troops for multilateral efforts. PLA combat missions in Mali provided a practical test for Chinese military forces in a hostile environment.



Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment (I1). China's approach to achieving stability in Mali has also improved its image throughout the country. China operates one Confucius Institute in Mali, funds several education centers focused on trade skills, and enjoys a high approval rating (approximately 92 percent) among the Malian population.

China's projected M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Decreasing. Some of the most important instruments contributing to China's projected decline in influence in Mali include:



Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements (M2). Multilateral military engagements are the most likely instrument to suffer as a result of Mali's decision to end the MINUSMA effort. China's use of shared informal/multilateral military engagements enabled it to project influence in other instruments, such as using PLA troops to secure educational facilities and infrastructure projects. The PLA withdrawal will likely cause other Chinese influence efforts in Mali to suffer.



Soft Power Activities (D3). Chinese soft power activities are also likely to experience a decline in the next three years as Mali further pivots away from foreign influence aside from Russia. China's Belt and Road Initiative had already suffered due to political instability, and there will likely be less physical security available without the presence of PLA troops. China also participated in building projects with military engineers to spread influence, which will cease in the future.

DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION						MILITARY / ECONOMIC			
	D1	Defens	Defense-Related Diplomacy				M1	Formal Bilateral Military Engagements	
	D2	Into Edu	International Military Education and Training				M2	Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements	
	D3	So	Soft Power Activities				M3	Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements	
	11		Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment				E1	Arms Transfers	
	12		Information/Communications Technology Support				E2	Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements	
	13		Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications				E 3	Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors	
CURRENT DEGREE OF INFLUENCE						PROJECTED FUTURE DEGREE OF INFLUENCE			
Very High	High	Medium	Low	Very Low		None/ observed	ncreasing	Steady Decreasing	

INTRODUCTION TO CHINA-MALI MILITARY RELATIONS

Diplomatic relations between China and Mali date back to 1960, when the latter won its independence from France. Mali's ruler at that time, Modibo Keita, was openly pro-China, hosting the first visit of former Chinese Premier Chou En-Lai in 1963. Their bilateral military cooperation began in 1966 when visits between defense ministers occurred.² From 1979-2002, China's involvement with Mali was largely economic, with Beijing investing \$58 billion into the country while also participating in humanitarian efforts.3 Several other military visits by high-ranking Chinese officers occurred in the 1990s and early 2000s. 4 Bilateral military relations evolved in 2013 when PLA troops were added to the UN MINUSMA effort. Since the start of that mission, Chinese military influence in Mali evolved to include a range of activities, including direct PLA involvement in military infrastructure improvements, medical care, and combat training.⁵ The relationship between the two countries was strong until the 2020 coup, with Chinese President Xi Jinping meeting multiple times with the now-former President Ibrahim Boubacar Keita.6

Mali has experienced domestic political and military turbulence since 2020 as a result of the back-to-back military coups that put Colonel Assimi Goïta in charge of the transitional government.⁷ The coups were, in part, due to continued armed conflict with terrorist organizations and rebel groups, a lack of ability by the government to provide basic resources, and months of unresolved protests.8 China opposed a change in government by force and publicly called for a peaceful resolution to the conflicts.9 France's Operation Barkhane (2014-2022), another mission to help stabilize Mali, had deployed approximately 4,500 troops across the Sahel. 10 Due to the declining popularity of the French, rising anti-colonial sentiment, and a perceived failure to accomplish its counterterrorism goals, French military forces and other Western partners were expelled from Mali by

the new military junta, opening up the opportunity for other countries to exert influence. ¹¹ ¹² China has announced its goal of modernizing Africa, even while its expanded presence has exposed PLA troops to a hostile environment due to an increase in Islamic extremism. ¹³

Like other countries in the region, such as Burkina Faso or the Central African Republic, Mali is increasingly important to the United States as it seeks to counter the expanding influence of Beijing.¹⁴ The current U.S. National Security Strategy notes that China is trying to reshape the international order and use technological improvements to increase its sphere of influence.15 The U.S. Embassy in Mali notes that a primary goal for the United States is improving stability through economic growth, and that what happens inside Malian borders affects the greater region of the Sahel.¹⁶ While China also voted to adopt the UN resolution ending MINUSMA efforts in Mali, Beijing released a statement shortly after stating it would continue to support Mali in safeguarding Mali's sovereignty and national security through both multilateral and bilateral channels.17

MALI AT A GLANCE					
Capital	Bamako ¹⁸				
Population	23,457,965 (2023 estimate) ¹⁹				
GDP per Capita	\$2,100 (2021 estimate) ²⁰				
Head of Government	Colonel Assimi Goïta ²¹				
Head of State	Colonel Assimi Goïta ²²				
Minister of Defense	Colonel Sadio Camara ²³				
Chief of General Staff	Oumar Diarra ²⁴				
Military Expenditure (total)	\$515 million (2022 estimate) ²⁵				
Military Expenditure (% of GDP)	3.5% (2022 estimate) ²⁶				
Armed Service Branches	Malian Armed Forces (Forces Armées Maliennes or FAMa): Land Forces (l'Armée de Terre), Air Force (l'Armée de l'Air); National Guard (la Garde Nationale du Mali or GNM); General Directorate of the National Gendarmerie (la Direction Générale de la Gendarmerie Nationale or DGGN) ²⁷				
Active Armed Forces Personnel	35,000 (2023 estimate) ²⁸				

D - DIPLOMATIC INFLUENCE

China's use of diplomatic instruments to gain military influence in Mali was once stronger but has declined since the 2020 and 2021 coups. China's use of soft power activities has been its most important instrument, especially via Mali's participation in the BRI and China's soft power activities through the MINUSMA peacekeeping mission. High-level military interactions have been sparse since President Keita was overthrown in the 2020 coup.



D1 - Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Decreasing

- China had consistent security cooperation visits with Mali prior to the latter's military coups in 2020 and 2021.
 - » High-level diplomatic meetings took place between China and Mali almost annually.
 - » Former Chinese Premier Li Keqiang met with former President Ibrahim Boubacar Keita in 2014 during a visit to China.²⁹
 - » Former President Keita has also met with President Xi. A meeting took place in Johannesburg between the two during the Forum on China Africa Cooperation (FOCAC) in 2015, where Xi stated that "development holds the key to solving all problems."³⁰
 - » In 2015, then Defense Minister Tieman Coulibaly traveled to China to meet General Fan Changlong, Vice Chairman of China's Central Military Commission.³¹
 - » In 2016, Rear Admiral Guan Youfei traveled to Mali to showcase strengthening ties in training military personnel.²²
 - » A Chinese special envoy, including President Xi and Vice Chairperson of the Committee of the National People's Congress Zheng Jianbang, also traveled to Bamako to celebrate the Inauguration of President Keita in 2018.³³
 - » In August 2018, former President Keita also traveled to Beijing and met with Xi where China referred to Mali as an "old friend" and reaffirmed its commitment to developing the country.³⁴ 35
- Under the new Malian regimes, there has been no open-source reporting about security cooperation or head-of-state visits between the two countries.
 - » Chinese Foreign Ministry spokesman Wang Wenbinn noted in April 2023 China's continued dedication to ongoing UN peacekeeping operations in countries such as Mali but provided no indication of any intended meetings between officials.³⁶
 - » This lack of overt cooperative visits stands in contrast to the bilateral diplomatic partnership of the previous administration.
- China's influence via this instrument is likely to decrease over the next three years, given the apparent
 cessation of military diplomacy following the 2020 Mali coup.



D2 - International Military Education and Training

Current Influence: Low Projected Influence: Steady

- While China does conduct International Military Education and Training (IMET) activities in Mali, these
 appear to be minimal.
 - » China has provided annual training slots for foreign military officers to train in Chinese military academies, though Mali sends only approximately 10 participants annually.³⁷ Reports on the quality of training for African officers are mixed. Students attending the PLA National Defense University stated that direct interaction with their Chinese counterparts was limited and the quality of higher-level courses was lower than similar training provided by the United States.³⁸
 - » The CCP hand-picks certain Malian Army officers to interview for its publications. In 2022, the Chinese Ministry of Defense published an interview with a Malian military officer who praised the performance of the PLA soldiers.³⁹
 - » A previous interview of a Malian Army captain, who had spent a year at China's Army Service College studying military engineering, emphasizes the socialist values he received rather than the actual military training.⁴⁰



- In addition to traditional IMET efforts, Chinese military peacekeeping contingents also focus on medical training.
 - » Chinese MINUSMA personnel hosted technical training in Gao, Mali, in February 2022. With the scarcity of medical resources in Mali, the technical training was well-received by the local population.⁴¹
- Although multiple countries have begun withdrawing training programs and support due to the increasing
 influence of Russian private military companies and the deteriorating security situation, Beijing has not
 indicated an intention to stop providing IMET support.⁴² Thus, China's influence efforts via this instrument
 look likely to remain steady over the next three years.



D3 - Soft Power Activities

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Decreasing

- China's primary means of soft power influence in Mali is through its Belt and Road Initiative, through which it has exerted signficant influence in Mali.
 - » PLA troops being sent to Bamako as part of the MINUSMA multilateral effort coincided with Mali joining the BRI in 2019.⁴³ A ceremony was held in Bamako in July 2019 and was attended by Malian Foreign Minister Tiébilé Dramé and Ambassador Zhu Liying.⁴⁴
 - » As a result of the deal, China plans to improve 1,228km of highway in Mali at a cost of approximately \$1.49 billion. The primary goal is to increase trade and improve the link between Mali and Senegal. 45
 - » China's BRI in Mali has suffered because of Mali's political instability, as well as terrorist attacks that have negatively impacted other projects in the country.⁴⁶
- In addition to their combat role, PLA troops, as part of the MINUSMA effort, had been tasked with conducting
 infrastructure improvements and securing Chinese development projects throughout Mali.
 - » Chinese military engineers regularly conduct infrastructure improvements in Mali, including an April 2023 emergency repair to the Gao International Airport.⁴⁷
 - » China has been a vocal advocate of Malian counterterrorism missions and bolstering the MINUSMA partnership.⁴⁸
 - » Chinese engineers also constructed air defense bunkers for a hospital in 2022.⁴⁹
- Many of the soft power activities conducted by the PLA were part of the MINUSMA multilateral effort. Due
 to the Malian government requesting the end of this effort, this instrument is projected to decrease in the
 next three years.⁵⁰



I - Informational Influence

China's use of informational instruments to gain military influence in Mali is visible, though not particularly pronounced in scope. China's influence primarily comes from Chinese educational centers and positive public opinion likely derived from modernization efforts, although these efforts are often hindered by attacks from violent non-state actors. The PLA has also been involved in publishing propaganda directed at Mali through film and a Confucius Institute. No evidence of Chinese support for military ICT was found during open-source research.



11 - Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment

Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Steady

- Malian media usually portray China in a positive light due to the latter's involvement in infrastructure projects and peacekeeping efforts.
 - » Beijing is very intentional about publicizing its modernization efforts in Mali, referencing China's involvement in infrastructural and agricultural improvements during public appearances between foreign ministers.⁵¹
 - » China also partners in public cultural exchanges like the Chinese Ambassador Cup football match.⁵² Chinese Ambassador to the UN Dai Bing reaffirmed China's mission in Mali in 2023, stating, "It is necessary to increase investment in peacebuilding, support Mali in implementing projects in agricultural development, infrastructure construction, education and health and other fields." 53 54
 - » Open-source research indicates that China's positive media messaging is reciprocal. Malian news agency, aBamako, praised a December 2023 diplomatic trip to China, led by Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop, to discuss diverse economic and development partnerships on large-scale projects in Mali. 55
 - » In 2022, the Chinese military published a propaganda video in Mali titled "PLA," which is available on the web page of the Chinese Embassy in Mali. ⁵⁶ The video was to commemorate the 77th anniversary of China's victory in the 'World Anti-Fascist War'. Soldiers of the PLA are depicted in their capacity as UN peacekeepers providing humanitarian assistance to civilians. ⁵⁷ ⁵⁸
 - » Citizens surveyed by the AfroBarometer noted a 92 percent favorable opinion of China, with 56 percent considering its development projects "somewhat" or "very" effective. 59 60
- To further its cultural influence, China opened the first Confucius Institute in Mali in 2018, and funds three other education centers throughout the country.
 - » Southwest Forestry University and the Bamako Humanities University unveiled Mali's first Confucius Institute, noting that "Chinese is a must for young people in the 21st century." ⁶¹
 - » China's primary education projects in Mali consist of the Centre de Formation Professionelle in Senou, Centre Universitaire de Kabala, and the Centre Pilote Agricole in Baguineda.
 - » These education centers are primarily focused on providing technical skills to Malian citizens, training them in carpentry, masonry, and construction while being directly funded by China.⁶² Sources indicate many of these programs are underutilized.⁶³
- While China continues programs such as the Confucius Institute, cultural exchanges, and tries to maintain
 a favorable public opinion through modernization efforts, there is no open-source information to indicate
 a substantial shift in this instrument over the next three years. Thus, it is expected to remain steady.



12 - Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- The Malian ICT sector has struggled despite contracts with Chinese tech companies like Huawei and ICT project funding from Chinese banks.
 - » In 2015, Mali signed a \$62.5 million contract with telecom manufacturer Huawei for the construction of a national broadband network and supply fiber to the country.⁶⁴
 - » The project was supposed to be completed in 15 months but suffered several setbacks due to harsh terrain and security concerns throughout the country. 65 As of 2020, Huawei had been granted multiple extensions on the project while many Malian citizens still relied on mobile network internet connections. 66
 - » In 2023, Huawei continued improvements by adding data centers and cloud services throughout Mali, while still struggling to fully implement a national broadband network.^{67 68}
 - » In 2018, the Malian government introduced the "Mali Numerique 2020" (Mali Digital 2020), a comprehensive fiber network project in urban areas of Mali along with interconnecting government entities through fiber.⁶⁹ China funded the project with a loan of approximately \$164 million through the Export-Import Bank of China, a state-owned entity.^{70 71}



- While China has suffered some setbacks in gaining influence in Mali's ICT sector, sources indicate that its
 influence via this instrument will remain steady as Mali adjusts to its new government and tries to address
 more immediate security concerns.
 - » The vocational training centers in Mali funded by the Chinese have both direct and indirect effects on ICT, and Beijing has shown interest in continuing these projects. The centers train Malian citizens in technical skillsets that are meant to allow for continued development throughout the country.⁷²

Projected Influence: Unknown



13 - Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: Unobserved

- There is no publicly available information about Chinese attempts to cooperate with Mali in military intelligence and communications.
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed bilateral activities.



M - Military influence

China's use of military instruments to gain influence in Mali is evident, though mostly limited to one sphere: multilateral engagements, typically in support of peacekeeping and counterterrorism operations. Both Chinese combat and non-combat personnel were in Mali until recently as part of the UN MINUSMA mission. This critical component of their relationship is under significant change, however, given the end of MINUSMA and the withdrawal of UN troops by 31 December 2023.



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: Unobserved

Proiected Influence: Unknown

- There is no publicly available information about Chinese attempts to cooperate with Mali in formal bilateral military engagements.
- Projected Chinese influence via this instrument is unknown because of the lack of observed bilateral activities.



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Decreasing

- The PLA's participation in MINUSMA had been ongoing since 2013 to help a struggling Mali against terrorist groups and Tuareg rebels. This had been the primary instrument to spread Chinese military influence in Mali since 2013.
 - » After the military coup in 2012, Mali was struggling with a failing African-led International Support Mission to Mali. China acknowledged the growing terrorist threat in the region and supported the UN effort to introduce the MINUSMA.⁷³
 - » Its participation in MINUSMA was only the second time China had deployed combat troops as part of a UN peacekeeping effort.⁷⁴
 - » The initial deployment included 395 personnel consisting of a police unit, an engineering unit, a medical unit, and an additional 170-soldier protection unit of the People's Armed Police.⁷⁵
 - » While China's participation in the peacekeeping effort is not directly related to a combat role, one Chinese peacekeeper was killed and four others were wounded in a terrorist attack in 2016.⁷⁶
 - » Experts state that part of the rationale for the PLA's participation in MINUSMA was to train Chinese troops in a hostile environment, as well as to increase military/diplomatic influence throughout Africa.⁷⁷
- China's multilateral military involvement in Mali has been its most direct and visible instrument of M-DIME influence, though its approach is different from Western nations and largely focused on non-combat missions.
 - » After the death of a PLA soldier, many operations were limited to the area surrounding their base in Gao, though the PLA was still able to display and test new technology, such as improved infantry fighting vehicles and Type 95-1 rifles.⁷⁸
 - » Most operations undertaken by the PLA were focused on emergency infrastructure repairs, providing routine and emergency medical aid, and defensive exercises.^{79 80 81 82}
 - » In addition to these soft power activities, PLA troops also conduct live-fire exercises, responses to mock terrorist attacks, and other combat-oriented missions.⁸³
 - » In 2017, PLA troops carried out a multilateral military medical exercise in conjunction with other UN forces and the Malian military.⁸⁴
- Chinese private security companies (PSCs) are present in Mali for the protection of Beijing's economic interests, but they do not participate in the same type of combat operations that companies from countries such as Russia do, resulting in a negligible gain of military influence.
 - » Chinese PSCs are reported to be active in Mali. 85 Many PSCs are operated and staffed by former members of the PLA to provide security for Chinese businessmen and infrastructure projects in which China has a vested interest, such as oil and gas pipelines. 86
 - » Unlike other private security groups, Chinese law requires that its PSCs be unarmed, requiring them to work alongside local militias, multilateral forces, and local governments, largely in a consulting capacity.^{87 88}
 - » Chinese PSCs have occasionally skirted the weapons ban by forming new companies in their host countries. Due to numerous security concerns, primarily in African countries, Beijing has considered changing its weapons policy for PSCs protecting important assets, such as those related to the BRI.⁸⁹



- In June 2023, Goïta's government requested the end of the MINUSMA peacekeeping effort, leading to the complete withdrawal of troops by 31 December 2023. The end of this multilateral effort and the removal of Chinese peacekeeping troops suggest a substantial decrease of Chinese influence in this instrument over the next three years.^{90 91}
 - » On 19 June 2023, ahead of the vote on an important constitutional referendum in the country, the ruling military junta requested the immediate withdrawal of MINUSMA troops.⁹²



M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: Very Low Projected Influence: Steady

- Beijing has only signed one known defense and security pact with Mali.
 - » The only formal security cooperation agreement occurred between the two countries in 2013 in the form of a military logistical agreement. This agreement accompanied a large batch of uniforms that the PLA delivered to the Malian Army.⁹³
 - » Instead of defense/security cooperation agreements, China appears to be focused on economic agreements focusing on industry.⁹⁴
- There was no open-source information located to suggest a change in this instrument in the next three
 years, thus it is expected to remain steady.



E - Economic Influence

China's use of economic instruments to gain military influence in Mali is perceptible, primarily through trade in strategic commodities. While China does not conduct a significant number of arms transfers, it has been an important trading partner with Mali regardless of the ruling government. China's primary focus in the Malian economy has been on rail development and trade in the agricultural and energy sectors.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- China gains little influence in Mali via arms sales: only four known arms transfers with Mali have occurred between 2012 and 2023.
 - » In April 2023, Mali received an arms shipment from China that mostly included logistical vehicles, ambulances, tactical vehicles, as well as some small arms and combat equipment.⁹⁵
 - » In 2021, China delivered an order of seven WZ-551 armored personnel carriers. 96
 - » In 2017, China delivered an order of three Tiger armored patrol vehicles and an additional order of two Y-12 light transport aircraft.⁹⁷
 - » In a one-off transaction, China also sold Mali some logistics-related military equipment in 2012-2013.98
- Instead, Mali procures most of its arms from Russia.
 - » From 2012-2023, approximately 80 percent of military equipment in Mali originated from Russia.^{99 100} Since 2020, these purchases have increased, with Malian officials like Foreign Minister Diop stating they would continue to buy Russian equipment.¹⁰¹
- No developments suggest that China's low overall volume of arms sales to Mali will change substantially over the next three years; thus, Chinese influence via this instrument is projected to remain steady.



E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- There are only two publicly known instances of formal joint production agreements between China and Mali, but these are each nearly a decade old.
 - » In 2013, China signed a generic agreement titled the "Economic and Technological Cooperation Agreement Between the Government of the People's Republic of China and the Government of the Republic of Mali." The agreement largely involved infrastructure and business development projects.
 - » In 2014, during a visit to China by former President Keita, a series of cooperation agreements were signed to "increase trade and economic cooperation with African countries to promote joint development." One agreement was for joint production on a 900km railway linking Bamako and Conakry in Guinea. An additional rail agreement was made for renovations on the Bamako-Dakar railway. 104
- Although there have not been any recent formal joint production agreements, China continues to reaffirm its commitment to the development and modernization of Mali. There is currently no open-source information to suggest a change in this instrument in the next three years.





E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: Medium Projected Influence: Increasing

- Despite regime changes, China continues to publicly promote cooperation with Mali in several strategic sectors, including renewable energy, agriculture, and public health.
 - » In 2022, Foreign Minister Wang Yi assured Malian Foreign Minister Diop of China's commitment to cooperate in hydropower stations, solar energy projects, agricultural technology, and public health initiatives. ¹⁰⁵
 - » China is increasingly turning to countries like Mali for agricultural products such as sesame seeds, avocados, cashews, and chili, providing a needed stimulus for the Malian economy.¹⁰⁶
- China has also capitalized on some of the rich resources Mali has to offer, entering into agreements for the mining and refining of lithium, a metal crucial in the defense sector.¹⁰⁷
 - » In September 2023, Chinese lithium company Ganfeng committed to investing \$138 million to control the Goulamina project. As part of the deal, Ganfeng gains exclusive rights to sales initially, maintaining 70 percent of sales rights as the project continues.¹⁰⁸
 - » In addition to control and sales rights, the agreement opened bilateral talks about Mali having the ability to sell lithium crude ore to China. 109
- Given that trade between China and Mali has steadily increased, China's ability to gain influence via this instrument is expected to increase over the next three years.
 - » Trade between the two countries has increased at an annual rate of nearly 13 percent from 1995 to 2021. With China's focus on Mali's agricultural and mineral resources, future cooperation in this instrument is likely to occur, especially as other areas of influence with direct military involvement decrease.



Very High High Medium Low Very Low Unobserved

14

CONCLUSIONS

China's current M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Low. China wields some military and diplomatic influence throughout Mali, including its past participation in the UN MINUSMA, but primarily focuses on infrastructure building and modernization efforts. Beijing lacks influence in other areas, such as arms sales, which are nearly monopolized by Russia. Terrorist attacks carried out by radical Islamist groups and rebel factions in northern Mali have continually disrupted Chinese efforts throughout multiple spheres of influence. Soft power activities are a key instrument in Chinese M-DIME influence in Mali due to Beijing's commitment to modernization and infrastructure improvements, which were largely carried out by PLA personnel on multilateral missions (D3). Significant investments have also been made in the development and protection of Beijing-sponsored educational institutions. While many soft power activities have been in conjunction with the multilateral MINUSMA effort, the PLA also focuses on hospital modernization and sanitation improvements. Finally, China has also recognized the rich natural resources Mali has to offer and has secured rights to mine and process lithium, a critical metal for numerous defense applications (E3).111 Although China's overall influence in Mali is low, its actions mirror Beijing's goals in other countries to "reshape the international order in favor of one that tilts the global playing field to its benefit,"112 usually in direct opposition to the goals of the United States. The U.S. National Security Strategy notes that China typically tries to achieve its goals, not through direct military intervention, but through economic gains and technological cooperation, as demonstrated in countries like Mali. 113

China's projected M-DIME influence in Mali is assessed as Decreasing. In the next three years, Chinese military influence in Mali is likely to be through informational and economic instruments rather than direct military involvement due to the conclusion of MINUSMA and the withdrawal of PLA troops. China has released public statements on its commitment to modernization and investment in multiple African countries, including Mali. Most of its attention, however, had been placed on multilateral military engagements and diplomatic soft power activities through PLA involvement with the UN mission. The ruling junta in Mali demanded an end to the MINUSMA effort, which included Chinese troops, effectively ending the most significant conduit for Chinese military influence in Mali. Still, the overall perception of China in Mali appears positive due to Beijing's focus on increasing the quality of life for the average Malian citizen. China is likely to focus on industry, education, and modernization, which would likely require some security presence to deter radical militants to be successful. It is unclear whether that security would take the form of Chinese PSCs or local forces. In the next three years, China will likely try to increase its influence through continued infrastructure improvements in the ICT sector and by using Chinese companies like Huawei to make further formal agreements with the current government (I2). Additionally, China will likely try to increase trade with Mali in sectors such as agriculture and renewable energy (E3) due to the decrease in influence suffered at the conclusion of the MINUSMA.

- Ismael, Tareq. The People's Republic of China and Africa. Journal of Modern African Studies, Vol 9, No 4. December 1971. https://www.jstor.org/stable/160211
- 2 "Mali." China.org, October 10, 2006. http://www.china.org.cn/english/features/focac/183436.htm.
- 3 Lafargue, François. "China's Presence in Africa." OpenEdition Journals, October 2005. https://journals. openedition.org/chinaperspectives/519
- 4 "Mali." China.org, October 10, 2006. http://www.china.org.cn/english/features/focac/183436.htm.
- 5 Cabestan, "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali."
- 6 "Xi meets Malian President" Xinhuanet, August 31, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/31/c_137434302.htm
- 7 Roger, Benjamin, Aïssatou Diallo, and Fatoumata Diallo. "Mali: Who Really Is Assimi Goïta, the Man Who Said 'no' to France?" The Africa Report, February 1, 2022. https:// www.theafricareport.com/172328/mali-who-really-isassimi-goita-the-man-who-said-no-to-france/.
- 8 Fornof, Emily, Emily Cole. "Five Things to Know About Mali's Coup." United States Institute of Peace, August 27, 2020. https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/08/fivethings-know-about-malis-coup
- 9 "Mali military coup: How the world reacted." AlJazeera, August 19, 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/ news/2020/8/19/mali-military-coup-how-the-worldreacted
- 10 "Operation Barkhane." European Council on Foreign Relations, Accessed December 13, 2023. https://ecfr.eu/ special/sahel_mapping/operation_barkhane
- 11 Roger, Benjamin, Aïssatou Diallo, and Fatoumata Diallo. The Africa Report.
- 12 King, Isabelle. "How France Failed Mali: the End of Operation Barkhane." Harvard International Review, January 30, 2023. https://hir.harvard.edu/how-france-failed-mali-the-end-of-operation-barkhane/
- 13 Cabestan, Jean-Pierre. "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali." United States Institute of Peace, September 17, 2021. https://www.usip. org/publications/2018/09/chinas-evolving-role-unpeacekeeper-mali.
- "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," U.S. Department of Defense, 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/ Nov/29/2003122279/-1/-1/1/2022-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INV
- "National Security Strategy," The White House, October 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf
- 16 U.S. Embassy in Mali "U.S. Relations With Mali," December 2020. https://ml.usembassy.gov/our-relationship/policy-history/#:~:text=U.S.%2DMali%20relations%20have%20 been,notably%20in%20health%20and%20education.

- "Explanation of Vote by China's Permanent Representative to the UN Ambassador Zhang Jun on the UN Security Council Resolution on the Withdrawal of MINUSMA," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. June 2023. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ eng/wjb_663304/zwjg_665342/zwbd_665378/202307/ t20230704_11107332.html
- 18 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 19 Worldometer "Mali Population" July 2023. https://www. worldometers.info/world-population/mali-population/
- 20 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 Wikipedia, "Sadio Camara," August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sadio_Camara
- 24 Wikipedia, "Malian Armed Forces," August 2023. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Malian_Armed_Forces
- 25 SIPRI Milex Database, "Mali," September 2023. https://milex.sipri.org/sipri
- 26 CIA Factbook, "Mali" August 2023. https://www.cia.gov/ the-world-factbook/countries/mali/
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 "Li Keqiang Meets with President Ibrahim Boubacar Keita of Mali." Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Arab Republic of Egypt, September 14, 2014. http://eg.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/rdwt/20140909/201409/t20140914_7243934.htm
- 30 Benabdallah, Lina, and Daniel Large. "Development, Security, and China's Evolving Role in Mali." China Africa Research Initiative (August 2020). https://static1. squarespace.com/static/5652847de4b033f56d2bdc29/t/5f689c0adc971b471088a419/1600691210873/WP+40++Benabdallah+%26+Large+-+Dev+Security+China+Role+in+Mali.pdf.
- 31 Cabestan, "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali."
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Benabdallah, Lina, and Daniel Large. "Development, Security, and China's Evolving Role in Mali." China Africa Research Initiative (August 2020).
- 34 "Xi meets Malian President." Xinhua, August 31, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-08/31/c_137434302.htm
- 35 Guoxiu, Wu. "Malian President Keita: China knows why Africa needs to be considered." CGTN, September 4, 2018. https://news.cgtn.com/ news/3d3d414e7a41544f79457a6333566d54/index.html
- "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on April 17, 2023." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, April 17, 2023. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/

- s2510_665401/202304/t20230417_11060585.html.
- 37 Nantulya, Paul. "China's "Military Political Work" and Professional Military Education in Africa." Africa Center for Strategic Studies. October 30, 2023. https://africacenter. org/spotlight/china-pla-military-political-work-pmeafrica/
- 38 Nantulya, Paul. October 30, 2023.
- 39 刘上靖 (Wang Jingcan). "马里陆军中尉:"中国军人是一群勇于奉献的军人" (Mali Army Lieutenant: 'Chinese Soldiers Are a Group of Dedicated Soldiers')." Ministry of National Defense of the Peoples Republic of China, July 18, 2022. http://www.mod.gov.cn/gfbw/jswj/lx/4915834. html.
- 40 Assana, Doggo. "马里陆军上尉:精神文明建设是中国发展的宝贵经验 (Captain of the Malian Army: The building of spiritual civilization is a valuable experience in China's development.)" China Military Network-People's Liberation Army Daily, May 12, 2021. http://www.81.cn/yw_208727/10034455.html?big=fan
- 41 Hongbao, Gao, and Sun Xiaoshun. "Chinese Peacekeepers to Mali Provide Technical Training for Local Hospital." Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, February 21, 2022. http:// eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/OverseasOperations/ Peacekeeping/16027141.html.
- 42 "Mali Officially Joins the BRI." One Belt One Road Europe, July 28, 2019. https://www.oboreurope.com/en/mali-officially-bri/.
- 43 "Mali Officially Joins the BRI." One Belt One Road Europe.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 "China-Africa cooperation and the Belt and Road Initiative," Vanguard, October 19, 2023. https://www.vanguardngr.com/2023/10/china-africa-cooperation-and-the-belt-and-road-initiative/
- 46 Rao, Ritveck. "Fate of Mali: The Future of a Country in Crisis," The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs, September 22, 2020. https://www.fletcherforum.org/therostrum/2020/9/22/fate-of-mali-the-future-of-a-countryin-crisis
- 47 Jiayao, Li. "Chinese peacekeeping engineering contingent to Mali completes emergency repair of airport." Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, April 19, 2023. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/OverseasOperations/Peacekeeping/16218276.html.
- 48 "Chinese Envoy Calls for Increased Support for Mali's Counterterrorism, Stability Efforts." XinhuaNet, April 13, 2023. https://english.news.cn/20230413/a05d15d060324047bb9600d50fc002fc/c.html.
- 49 Wei, Li. "Chinese Peacekeepers to Mali Complete Reconstruction of Air Defense Bunker." Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, March 30, 2023. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/ OverseasOperations/Peacekeeping/16033466.html.
- 50 "Mali's military junta wants peacekeeping force to leave 'without delay," AfricaNews, June 19, 2023 https://www.africanews.com/2023/06/17/malis-military-junta-wants-

- peacekeeping-force-to-leave-without-delay/
- 51 "王毅会见马里外长迪奥普 (Wang Yi meets with Malian Foreign Minister Diop)." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 21, 2022. https://www.mfa.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202209/t20220921_10768941. shtml
- 52 "驻马里大使陈志宏在马主流媒体发表署名文章 (Chen Zhihong, Ambassador to Mali, Publishes a Signed Article on Mainstream Media in Mali)." Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Mali, April 28, 2023. http://ml.chinaembassy.gov.cn/zxyw/202304/t20230428_11068765.htm.
- 53 "戴兵大使在安理会马里问题公开会上的发言 (Ambassador Dai Bing's speech at the Security Council's public meeting on Mali)." Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the UN, January 27, 2023. http://un.china-mission.gov.cn/zgylhg/202301/ t20230128_11015090.htm
- "SFU, Mali Unveil Confucius Institute." Yunnan Gateway, July 2, 2018. http://english.yunnan.cn/html/2018/culture_0702/14574.html.
- 55 "Coopération: Une délégation ministérielle en Chine pour discuter du financement des projets d'envergure (Cooperation: A ministerial delegation to China to discuss the financing of large-scale projects)." aBamako, December 7, 2023. http://news.abamako.com/h/289239. html
- 56 "中国军队国际形象网宣片《PLA》发布 (Chinese Military International Image Network Publicity Film 'PLA' Released)." Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Mali, September 5, 2022. http://ml.china-embassy.gov.cn/sbjw/202209/t20220905_10762398.htm.
- 57 Chinese Military International Image Network Publicity Film 'PLA' Released. 2022.
- 58 "China's increased presence in Africa draws largely positive reviews." Afrobarometer, October 24, 2016. https://www.afrobarometer.org/articles/la-presenceaccrue-de-la-chine-en-afrique-attire-des-appreciationslargement-positives/
- 59 Ibid
- 60 "Sénou Vocational Training Center: The jewel will soon be inaugurated." ABamako, May 28, 2018. http://news. abamako.com/h/189769.html
- 61 "SFU, Mali Unveil Confucius Institute." Yunnan Gateway, July 2, 2018. http://english.yunnan.cn/html/2018/culture_0702/14574.html.
- 62 "Sénou Vocational Training Center: The jewel will soon be inaugurated." ABamako, May 28, 2018. http://news. abamako.com/h/189769.html
- 63 Benabdallah & Large. "Development, Security, and China's Evolving Role in Mali."
- "Mali: Huawei Awarded National Broadband Network Contract Worth FCFA 34 Billion." Ecofin Agency, October 22, 2015. https://www.ecofinagency.com/telecom/2210-32579-mali-huawei-awarded-national-broadbandnetwork-contract-worth-fcfa-34-billion.
- 65 Burkitt-Gray, Alan. "Mali National Broadband Network

- Gets an Extra Five Months for Completion." Capacity Media, August 3, 2022. https://www.capacitymedia.com/article/29ot9ouilwhdezcuxescg/news/mali-national-broadband-network-gets-an-extra-five-months-for-completion.
- "Analysis of Mali's Telecoms, Mobile and Broadband Markets, 2020 - Subsidy Schemes and Promotion of Tele-Health; Tele-Education amid Covid-19." Business Wire, May 8, 2020. https://www.businesswire.com/news/ home/20200508005340/en/Analysis-of-Malis-Telecoms-Mobile-and-Broadband-Markets-2020---Subsidy-Schemes-and-Promotion-of-Tele-Health-Tele-Education-Amid-COVID-19---ResearchAndMarkets.com.
- 67 Fabbri, Valerio. "The Great Leap of China's Tech Companies in Africa." Geopolitica, September 8, 2023. https://www.geopolitica.info/great-leap-china-techafrica/
- 68 "Telecommunication systems." CIA World Fact Book, Accessed December 6, 2023. https://www.cia.gov/theworld-factbook/field/telecommunication-systems/
- "Mali: National assembly authorizes government to borrow XOF93 billion for "Mali digital 2020"." Ecofin Agency, November 21, 2018. https://www.ecofinagency. com/telecom/2111-39304-mali-national-assemblyauthorizes-government-to-borrow-xof93-billion-for-malidigital-2020
- 70 "China's Overseas Development Finance Database." Global Development Policy Center at Boston University, Accessed December 13, 2023. https://www.bu.edu/gdp/ chinas-overseas-development-finance/
- 71 Stratégie Nationale de Développement de l'Economie Numérique, Ministere de l'Economie Numerique de L'information et de la Communication, (2020). https://communication.gouv.ml/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/DraftMN2020.pdf.
- 72 Benabdallah & Large. "Development, Security, and China's Evolving Role in Mali."
- 73 Cabestan, Jean-Pierre, "China's Involvement in Africa's Security: The Case of China's Participation in the UN Mission to Stabilize Mali," Cambridge University Press, July 31, 2018. https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/ china-quarterly/article/chinas-involvement-in-africassecurity-the-case-of-chinas-participation-in-the-unmission-to-stabilize-mali/0EA2229599D6B0C6755993C49 4F0F928
- 74 Cabestan, "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali."
- 75 Cabestan, Jean-Pierre, "China's Involvement in Africa's Security: The Case of China's Participation in the UN Mission to Stabilize Mali,"
- 76 "China says U.N. peacekeeper killed in attack in Mali," Reuters, June 1, 2016. https://www.reuters.com/article/ uk-mali-security-china-idUKKCN0YN3SJ/
- 77 Cabestan, "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali."
- 78 Cabestan, "China's Evolving Role as a U.N. Peacekeeper in Mali."

- 79 "Chinese medical contingent to Mali receives UN commendation," Chinamil, August 17, 2022. http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/SIDEBAR/WeRecommend/16009164. html
- 80 "Chinese peacekeeping engineering contingent to Mali conducts emergency defense exercise," Chinamil, October 8, 2023. http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/CHINA_209163/ MOOTW/Peacekeeping_209177/News_209179/16257225. html
- 81 Chunming, Jia, Liu Xiaoshuai, and Aller Muse. "Chinese Peacekeepers to Mali Participate in Multinational Joint Exercise." Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, March 25, 2019. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/OverseasOperations/Peacekeeping/15922145.html.
- 82 "Chinese peacekeepers to Mali complete bunker reconstruction mission," Chinamil, July 14, 2023. http://eng.chinamil.com.cn/BILINGUAL/ News_209203/16237248.html
- 83 Panyue, Huang. "Chinese Peacekeepers in Mali Conduct Round-the-Clock Live-Fire Exercise." Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, April 18, 2023. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/News_213114/ OverseasOperations/Peacekeeping/16219209.html.
- 84 "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2018." United States Department of Defense, May 16, 2018. https://media. defense.gov/2018/Aug/16/2001955282/-1/-1/1/2018-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT.PDF
- 85 Weinbaum, Courtney, et al. "China's Weapons Exports and Private Security Contractors." RAND Corporation, 2022. https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/ tools/TLA2000/TLA2045-1/RAND_TLA2045-1.pdf
- 86 "Africa Weekly #72 | End of MIUSMA in Mali and Chinese Security Interventions in Africa," National Institute of Advanced Studies, July 25, 2023. https://globalpolitics.in/view_cir_articles.php?url=NIAS%20AFRICA%20 WEEKLY&recordNo=1106
- "China's Plans To Expand Private Security In Africa Could Pose Risks." Africa Defense Forum, April 25, 2023. https://adf-magazine.com/2023/04/chinas-plans-to-expand-private-security-in-africa-could-pose-risks/
- 88 "Africa Weekly #72"
- 89 "China's Plans To Expand Private Security In Africa Could Pose Risks." Africa Defense Forum.
- 90 AfricaNews. "Mali's Military Junta Wants Peacekeeping Force to Leave 'without Delay." Africanews, June 19, 2023. https://www.africanews.com/2023/06/17/malismilitary-junta-wants-peacekeeping-force-to-leave-without-delay/.
- 91 "UN peacekeeping mission in Mali officially ends after 10 years." AlJazeera, December 11, 2023. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/12/11/un-peacekeeping-mission-in-mali-officially-ends-after-10-years
- 92 AfricaNews. "Mali's Military Junta Wants Peacekeeping Force to Leave 'without Delay." Africanews, June 19, 2023. https://www.africanews.com/2023/06/17/malis-

- military-junta-wants-peacekeeping-force-to-leave-without-delay/.
- 93 "Coopération Militaire : La Chine Habille Les FAMa (Military Cooperation: China Dresses the FAMa)." aBamako, December 8, 2014. http://news.abamako.com/h/59600.html.
- 94 "China and Mali." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. Accessed July 20, 2023. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/
- 95 "Mali Receives Military Equipment Shipment from China." The Defense Post, April 27, 2023. https:// www.thedefensepost.com/2023/04/27/mali-militaryequipment-china/.
- 96 "Trade Registers," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed October 14, 2023, https:// armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/page/trade_register.php.
- 97 "Trade Registers," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed October 14, 2023, https:// armstrade.sipri.org/armstrade/page/trade_register.php.
- 98 Diallo, Souleymane. "Paix et Securite En Afrique De L'ouest: La Chine S'implique Au Mali (Peace and Security in West Africa: China Gets Involved in Mali)." Thesis, Academia, 2013. https://www.academia.edu/24588040/Paix_et_s%C3%A9curit%C3%A9_en_Afrique_de_l_Ouest_la_Chine_s_implique_au_Mali
- 99 "Mali's Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop: The West Has 'Despicable' Standards For Selling Weapons To Africa, So Instead We Buy Weapons From Russia, Turkey, China." MEMRI TV. March 6, 2023. https://www.memri.org/tv/mali-fm-diop-could-not-obtain-weapons-from-west-so-buying-from-russia-turkey-china
- 100 "Cumulative value of arms imports from Mali between 2010 and 2020, by supplier." Statista. Accessed August 1, 2023. https://www.statista.com/statistics/1167106/ cumulative-value-of-weapon-imports-from-mali-bysupplier/
- 101 "Mali's Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop: The West Has 'Despicable' Standards For Selling Weapons To Africa, So Instead We Buy Weapons From Russia, Turkey, China." MEMRI TV. March 6, 2023.
- 102 "China and Mali." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/gjhdq_665435/2913_665441/3034_664094/
- 103 "Update 1-Mali Says Signed Accords with China for Projects Worth \$11 Billion." Reuters, September 16, 2014. https://www.reuters.com/article/mali-china/update-1-mali-says-signed-accords-with-china-for-projects-worth-11-billion-idUSL6N0RH04Y20140916.
- 104 "Mali says signed accords with China for projects worth \$11 billion." Reuters. September 16, 2014. https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSL6N0RH04Y/
- 105 "Wang Yi Meets with Foreign Minister Abdoulaye Diop of Mali." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 21, 2022. https://www.fmprc.gov. cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202209/t20220923_10770366. html.

- 106 "China strengthens ties with Africa: food is the new focus," Fresh Plaza, March 20, 2023. https://www. freshplaza.com/north-america/article/9513206/chinastrengthens-ties-with-africa-food-is-the-new-focus/
- 107 "Lithium Batteries in Defense," National Mining Association, October 20, 2021. https://nma.org/2021/10/20/lithium-batteries-in-defense/
- 108 Tang Shihua. "China's Ganfeng Lithium to Pay USD138 Million for Direct Majority Stake in Mali Mine Owner," Yicai Global, September 7, 2023. https://www.yicaiglobal.com/ news/ganfeng-lithium-falls-on-plan-to-buy-controllingstake-in-owner-of-lithium-mine-in-mali-for-usd138million
- 109 Tang Shihua. "China's Ganfeng Lithium to Pay USD138 Million for Direct Majority Stake in Mali Mine Owner."
- 110 "China (CHN) and Mali (MLI) Trade." OEC, 2022. https:// oec.world/en/profile/bilateral-country/chn/partner/mli
- 111 Tang Shihua. "China's Ganfeng Lithium to Pay USD138 Million for Direct Majority Stake in Mali Mine Owner."
- 112 Biden-Harris Administration's National Security Strategy, The White House, October 2022.
- 113 Ibid.

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He has an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Mr. Christopher Betts** holds a Masters in Homeland Security: Counterterrorism from Penn State University and a Bachelors in International Studies: Security and Intelligence from The Ohio State University. He is a research fellow for the Foreign Military Studies Office and a criminal investigator for a metropolitan law enforcement agency specializing in counter terrorism.

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)

U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."